
Town of Sandgate 

Planning Commission Minutes Wednesday, 
January 15, 2020 

Sandgate Municipal Office 
 

Present: Brad Kessler, Sheila Kearns, Joseph Nolan, Bill Henry (Zoning 
Administrator. 

Absent: Caroline Kimball, Stuart Stevens 

1. The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Sheila Kearns (Chair) 
 

2. No members of the public were present 
 

3. After reviewing the draft minutes of the September 18, 2019 minutes of 
the Planning Commission Meeting, Joe made a motion the approve the 
minutes, Brad seconded the motion and the minutes were approved 
unanimously. 

 
4. Zoning Administrator, Bill Henry: 

 
• Transition status. 
• Permit activity: issued and pending. 
• Status of violations active and pending (Grogan/ Telford, Dobson, 

Walters). 
The Zoning Administrator’s full report is appended to these minutes. 
 

5. Bill reported that the Select Board had requested that he investigate a 
property on Tudor Road that is designated as a seasonal camp but that 
is being used as a full-time residence. He will review the file for the 
property, visit the site, and report on any possible action. 

 
6. Sheila and Bill agreed to meet to review the Town Plan and Zoning 

Bylaws to identify and needed revisions or updates and to prioritize 
specific items to tackle first. The Planning Commission will meet next 
month to review and plan tasks. 

 

7. At 8:00 PM Brad made a motion to adjourn, Joe seconded it and the 
motion was approved unanimously. 

  
Notice concerning the next meeting of the Sandgate Planning Commission 
will be posted on the town website and at the Town message boards during 
the week before the proposed meeting. 



Addendum: Zoning Administrator Report 
 

                TOWN OF SANDGATE 
            ZONING ADMINISTRATOR 
    ACTIVITY REPORT- JANUARY 15,2020  

1) TRANSITION STATUS  

- ONE MEETING WITH PREDESSOR. 

- COMPLETED REVIEW OF FILES AND BYLAW. 

 
2) PERMIT ACTIVITY 

        -     PAUL DOUCETTE, 954 HAMILTON HOLLOW, REPLACE EXISTING PORCH. 
        -    STEPHEN MCAWARD, 97 WOODSGIFT LANE, NEWRESIDENCE AND REPLACE OLD            

RESIDENCE WITH A GARAGE, ZBA APPROVAL REQUIRED DUE TO SET-BACK ISSUES. 
        -    NONE  PENDING. 

       3) STATUS OF VIOLATIONS 
         A) GROGAN/TELFORD, 1337 CHUNK’S BROOK ROAD:  
  - MET WITH ATTORNEY MERRILL BENT IN MANCHESTER, SIGNED AFFIDAVITS 
ATTESTING TO STATUS AND DEFENDANTS FAILURE TO CURE OR APPEAL. 
  - RECEIVED JUDGEMENT ORDER DATED OCTOBER 2, 2019, DEFENDANTS GIVEN 30 
DAYS TO REMOVE VEHICLES AFTER WHICH TOWN CAN REMOVE. TOWN CAN RECORD A LIEN TO 
RECOVER COSTS. 
  - ARRANGED FOR BROWNELL TO TOW VEHICLES ( LABLANC HAD NO INTEREST). 
  - ARRANGED FOR RICK DAHM, CONSTABLE, TO PROVIDE SECURITY (SHERIFF HAD 
NO INTEREST?). 
  - AT SITE ON A FRIDAY, DEFENDANTS OBJECTED, CALLED STATE POLICE WHO 
SHOWED UP, TWO VEHICLES WERE REMOVED. 
  - AT SITE THE FOLLOWING MONDAY TO FIND VEHICLES WRAPPED IN BLACK 
PLASTIC. DECISION MADE TO HAVE COURT REVIEW “SCREENED FROM VIEW” BYLAW PROVISION. 
APPEAL WAS FILED AND DECISION PENDING. COURT REQUESTED COSTS INCURRED WHICH WAS 
SUPPLIED. 
       B ) JOBSON, 3767 WEST SANDGATE ROAD: 

- PREVIOUS ZONING ADMINISTRATOR HAD GIVEN 30 DAYS TO ANY NEW 

PURCHASER OF THE KAREN WOODS PROPERTY TO REMOVE THE ABANDONED 

VEHICLES, SCRAP, AND WASTE  MATERIAL.  THE CLOSING WAS OCTOBER 2, 2019. 

NEW OWNER CONTACTED ME TO DISCUSS THE VIOLATIONS AND STAUS OF 

CLEAN-UP.  AFTER CONSIDERING ISSUES WITH DELAYED CLOSING, WEATHER, 

CASELLA INABILITY TO DELIVER DUMPSTERS,  ETC.  AND OWNER’S STATED 

DESIRE TO CLEAN UP THE PROPERTY, OWNER WAS GIVEN UNTIL MARCH 31, 

2020 TO COMPLY. 

C) WALTERS, 190 SWEARING HILL ROAD: 
-    A REAL ESTATE LISTING HAD BEEN IDENTIFIED LISTING A SECOND RESIDENCE 
PARTIALLY COMPLETED ON THE PROPERTY. 
- OWNER IS A NEW JERSEY RESIDENT. MET AT THE PROPERTY. OWNER CLAIMED 
UNAWARE OF TOWN PERMIT (POSSIBLE ACCESSORY DWELLING UNIT}  AND STATE 
WATER AND WASTEWATER PERMIT REQUIREMENTS. ( DUE TO PROXIMITY TO 
EXISTING HOUSE, SUBDIVISION WITH SETBACK REQUIREMENTS WOULD NOT BE 
MET). 
- OWNER AGREED TO STOP FURTHER CONSTRUCTION (BARN CONVERSION}, SAID HE 
WAS NOT PLANNING TO SELL AT THIS TIME AND AGREED TO APPLY FOR THE PROPER 
PERMITS BEFORE COMPLETING CONSTRUCTION. 



                  D) TAFOYA,1361 CHUNK’S BROOK ROAD: 
         - GROGAN ISSUED COMPLAINT ON INOPERABLE VEHICLES ON THIS PROPERTY. 
OBSERVED      THREE VEHICLES.WILL PURSUE. 
 
 
WILLIAM G. HENRY 
ZONING ADMINISTRATOR 
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Town of Sandgate 

Planning Commission Minutes

Wednesday, May 20, 2020 

Online/Telephone Meeting 
A recording of the meeting is available at this web address:  
https://transcripts.gotomeeting.com/#/s/cc33139832e12fd9516071146c4d2a10b44cf8696c6f47ef3c19a98ee3a 
1f745 

Present: Brad Kessler, Sheila Kearns (Chair), Joseph Nolan, Caroline Kimball, Bill 
Henry (Zoning Administrator). 

Absent: Stuart Stevens 

1. The meeting was called to order by Sheila Kearns at 7:05 pm.

2. No members of the public participated in the online meeting

3. After reviewing the draft minutes of the January 15, 2020 meeting, Joe made a
motion the approve the minutes, Brad seconded the motion and the minutes were
approved unanimously by all members of the Planning Commission participating in
the online meeting.

4. Zoning Administrator, Bill Henry, reported on current permit activity and active and
pending violations:

• McAward permit (91 WOODSGIFT LANE): plans to convert old home to 2-car
garage altered. The structure has now been demolished and will be replace
with a new two car garage. Bill has asked that McAward notify him when
that construction begins. Excavation is taking place to build the new home at
the setback for which the ZBA granted a variance on 10/9/2019.

• Donahue permit (7821 SANDGATE RD.): permit issued for an addition to the
house. Site visit by ZA showed that plans are in order. There were no
objections registered after the permit poster was posted and the permit was
issued.

• Zoning Compliance Letter supplied for 103 Mazzola Trail at attorney’s
request.

• Grogan/Telford (1337 CHUNKS BROOK) violation regarding junk cars on
property. Court rules that we can again proceed to remove the rest of the
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vehicles that need to be removed. Town will proceed to remove the cars as 
soon as is feasible. 

• Wood/Jobson (3767 W SANDGATE RD) property cleanup following the sale is 
proceeding. Jobson is reporting progress to ZA and appears to be doing an 
admirable job. 

• Tafoya (1361 CHUNKS BROOK) Unregistered vehicles reported by Grogan 
and observed by ZA. A letter was sent to Tafoya requesting that the vehicles 
be removed and that has been done. 

• Tafoya has since sent to the ZA two detailed complaints regarding the 
neighbor Grogan’s animals, boundary line, trash on site, etc. Select board 
has been notified of Tafoya’s complaint. ZA will research deeds and other 
documentation regarding the boundary. 

• Koscinski (16 Mountain View Road): ZA has sent two letters regarding 
Michael Koscinski’s full-time occupancy of a structure that is approved only 
as a seasonal dwelling. Koscinski contacted ZA by phone after the second 
letter was received and stated that after he received the first letter he went 
to the Select Board and believed that he was told that the matter was 
resolved. He stated that he believed the second letter to be harassment by 
the ZA and again went to the Select Board and was directed to take up the 
matter with the ZA. By the conclusion of the phone conversation Koscinski 
seemed to understand that that he needed to work with the ZA and the ZBA 
to address the issue and he stated that he was very ill and that in all 
likelihood he would be preparing the property for sale. Sheila also received a 
phone call from Koscinski following his phone conversation with the ZA. He 
did not raise the issue of harassment, but he did cite illness as the reason for 
his ability to address the violation and said he was preparing the property for 
sale. Sheila concluded the conversation saying that she would bring the 
information provided to the board and would follow up with him after the 
board’s discussion of the matter. 

  
5. Sheila presented a draft of a letter she wrote to address the information Koscinski 

had provided. The draft provided a list of possible actions that could be taken to 
address the issue of full-time occupancy and to allow a six-month extension of the 
notice of violation to complete these actions which are summarized as: 

• Providing evidence that the property is actively being advertised for sale. 
• Submitting a permit application to the ZA for a “changed use” of the 

property from seasonal dwelling to full-time occupancy, including the 
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applying for a Water and Wastewater Permit from the State of Vermont. 
• Attending an PC/ZBA meeting within six months following the date of the 

letter to discuss the situation 
 

6. Joe stated that the grace period should not be more than 30 days. 
 
7. Caroline expressed concern that COVID-19 might prevent Koscinski from obtaining 

the necessary permits or from getting the house on the market. 
 
8. Brad asked if anyone had a sense of whether or not Koscinski would take try to get 

the necessary permit or to put the house on the market. Joe expressed skepticism 
about that and Sheila stated that she shared that skepticism and wanted to be 
certain that Koscinski was given a clear set of options and that there could be no 
question that the board gave him sufficient time to take those actions. 

 
9. Caroline asked what the consequences would be if Koscinski did not take any of 

the required actions or if the board met with him and decided not to allow any 
more time before issuing the violation. Bill Henry told us that a violation issued by 
the Town would go to the State of Vermont and that they would proceed with 
enforcement, possibly leading to eviction by the State if the violation is not 
corrected. 

 
10. Sheila proposed amending the letter to set a specific PC/ZBA meeting date by 

which Koscinski would take action to address the violation or to appear at the 
meeting on that date. The date agreed upon was August 19, 2020. 

 
11. Bill Henry suggested that the board consult Attorney Merrill Bent about the letter 

to be sure that the board has the authority to granting the extension and Bill 
agreed to do that. 

 
12. Brad made the motion that the letter be sent to Koscinski with the amended date 

for compliance and with any language offered by Attorney Bent. Joe seconded the 
motion and all member of the board participating in the online meeting (Brad 
Kessler, Sheila Kearns, Joseph Nolan, Caroline Kimball) voted in favor. 

 
13. Bill Henry presented his review of the Bylaws regarding recreational vehicles in 

Flood Hazard Areas. He found the Bylaws to be contradictory in various sections 
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and recommended that the Planning Commission determine how those 
contradictions should be resolved and what the overall intent should be for areas 
within Flood Hazard Zones. Sheila agreed that she would work with Bill to clarify 
the contradictions and confusion in Bylaws, particularly with regard to the 100 ft. 
setback and the board agreed that she and Bill should proceed with drafting 
something to bring back to the board for review. 

 
14. Caroline made a motion to adjourn at 8:05 pm. Brad seconded the motion and all 

members of the board present in the online meeting voted in favor. 
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Town of Sandgate 

Zoning Board Minutes

 Wednesday, June 24, 2020 Special Meeting 

Present: Sheila Kearns (Chair), Brad Kessler, Caroline Kimball, Joe Nolan, Bill Henry (Zoning 

Administrator). 

Not present: Stuart Stevens. 

Guests: Ann Hammerle (1651 Rupert Road, Sandgate); Michael and Diana Baker (1782 Rupert 
Road/97 Bromley Ln, Granville, NY); and John C. Thrasher (PO Box 100, Rupert, VT 05768) 

1. The meeting was called to order by Sheila Kearns (Chair)at 7:06 pm.

2. Sheila stated that the purpose of the meeting was to resolve the status of 1782 Rupert Road as a year-
round residence and asked the parties present to present the background information on this issue.

3. Attorney Thrasher presented the results of research that included the record of a 1989 variance issued by
the Sandgate PC/ZBA that stated that at that time the structure was to be used solely as a seasonal camp
and that the existing septic was not adequate to support a year-round residence. A copy of the document
granting the variance is appended to these minutes

4. Attorney Thrasher then presented the minutes of several 1995 Sandgate Planning Commission Meetings
(July 25th, October 3rd, and October 19th) that addressed the rebuilding of the structure at 1782 Rupert
Road following a fire that destroyed the existing seasonal camp. Ultimately the PC/ZBA issued a permit
for the relocation of the structure and septic to their current locations and granted a variance because
the structure did not meet the required 50’ setback for properties in the F1 zone. There was no mention
of the septic system design or installation in the minutes of the meeting. Attorney Thrasher also
presented the contract and billing statements for the construction of the home and the installation of the
septic system. A copy of these documents are appended to these minutes

5. Zoning Administrator (ZA) Bill Henry noted that though all of the information available indicates that
there is a septic system that would meet current requirements the ZBA should have some verification
that the system is indeed as described in the installation invoice and that it is functioning properly. He
suggested that the system be pumped and tested by a qualified professional.

6. Brad Kessler felt that the board should support the ZA’s suggestion, while Joe Nolan noted that the time
and expense involved in getting the inspection and doing the pumping.

7. Attorney Thrasher suggested a new inspection cost will be around $500 and the evidence is there that
new septic was in fact installed and couple had been living there full time for several years. He also noted
the fact that the house has been zoned as full time on the Grand List and taxes paid thusly, should not
have to pay the extra hardship. ZA proposed the compromise that Attorney Thrasher would obtain a
signed statement from the installer that verified that he did indeed install the system as described in the
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invoice that was provided 
 

8. The board agreed that this signed statement would be sufficient to allow the board to record the 
residence as having a septic system that meets the requirements of the Zoning Bylaws for a year-round 
residence. Joe Nolan made the motion that upon receipt of the signed statement from the septic installer 
(document appended to these minutes) this status would be officially recorded. Caroline Kimball 
seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

 

9. The meeting adjourned at 7:40 pm. 
 

The signed statement has been received and is appended to these minutes.  
 

































Town of Sandgate 

Planning Commission Minutes 

Wednesday, July15, 2020 

Present: Brad Kessler, Sheila Kearns (Chair), Joseph Nolan, Caroline 
Kimball, Bill Henry (Zoning Administrator). 

Absent: Stuart Stevens 

The meeting was called to order by Sheila Kearns at 7:06 pm 

No members of the public were present 

1. There were no changes or additions to the agenda except to correct the date

from May 20 to July 15.

2. Minutes of the 5/20/2020 meeting were reviewed, and a correction was made to

the address for the Donahue property. The corrected minutes were approved

unanimously.

3. Minutes of the 6/24/2020 special meeting of the Zoning Board of Adjustment

were reviewed and were amended to add references to the supporting

documents that will become an addendum to the minutes and the discussion of

the compromise reached between Attorney Thrasher and the board was

amended to reflect that ZA Bill Henry proposed the compromise. The corrected

minutes were approved unanimously.

4. Zoning Administrator’s Report:

• Zoning compliance letters issued: i) 103 Mazzola Drive ii) 680 Lincoln Lane

• No new permits issued.

• Permit applications in process:

o Sean Donahue, Bear Town, permit revision from remodel

to prebuilt home

o Clark Kastner, 63 Weldon Drive, conversion of primitive camp to one-

family dwelling

• Permit expected: Doug Agule, Ox Road, new residence

• Grogan/ Telford – Bill is monitoring the removal of inoperable cars and a new

complaint has been received regarding trash, farm animals being kept in



proximity to a neighbor. There is also a property line dispute that Bill has 

agreed to research. Sheila noted difficulties in addressing complaints about 

junk accumulation on a property because of the minimal way in which the 

issue is handled in the zoning bylaws. She suggested that the Planning 

Commission work with the Select Board to draft an actual junk ordinance. Brad 

made motion for Sheila and Bill to write to select board for a junk ordinance 

and need for intervention from health office. 

 

5. Sheila reported that the registered letter sent to Koscinski about the status of his 

property as a year-round residence had not been returned nor had the delivery 

notice been received. She will check with the Post Office to find out what will 

happen to the letter if Mr. Koscinski simply does not retrieve it from his post 

office box. 

6. Sheila and Bill presented some minor changes to the Bylaw to help clarify the 

differences between the Flood Plain regulations and the Stream Protection 

regulations (Section 7.12). These changes are: 

a. To correct an apparent error in the Supporting Table (7.12.V.), entry 

number 17 (Recreational Vehicles) be changed from permitted to not 

permitted in Floodway and FEH Zones (change from “P” to “X”).  

b. To change 7.12.VI.B from requiring only and administrative permit for 

“development activities in the Special Flood Hazard area where outside of 

the floodway and outside of the Fluvial Erosion Hazard Zone, and meeting 

the Development Standards in Section VII” to requiring “that a permit is 

received from the Zoning Board of Adjustment.” 

Brad made motion, pending full approval in a public hearing, the changes in 

language be made. Caroline seconded the motion and it was approved 

unanimously. 

7. The meeting adjourned at 8:11 pm. 



Planning Commission / ZBA 

Minutes for Wednesday, August 19, 2020 

Present: Sheila Kearns (Chair), Joe Nolan, Caroline Kimball, Bill Henry (Zoning Adminitstrator), 
Clark and Lynn Kastner, Irene Martin, Fred Broberg, Sherry Steeves, Thea Steeves-Boey, and 
Andre Boey 

Members not present: Brad Kessler and Stuart Stephens.  

The meeting of the Zoning Board of Adjustment was called to order at 7:05 pm. 

1. Zoning Board of Adjustment Hearing: Kastner appeal of Zoning Administrator

Administrator’s ruling to merge lots on Weldon Dr. in accordance with Bylaws Section 3.5

a. Bill Henry reviewed his decision that the lot of Mr. Kastner’s Property at 342
Weldon Dr. and the lot of his recently purchased adjacent property should be
merged, Mr. Henry made his decision on the basis stated in the warning for this
meeting:

Bothe properties are non-conforming in that neither meets the minimum 
lot size for the District. The Zoning Administrator decided that the lots 
should be merged in accordance with Section 3.5 of the Sandgate Zoning 
Bylaw and specifically that all the conditions that provide for non-merger of 
lots in such bylaws have not been met. 

Mr. Henry noted that he believed that the judgement as to whether the 
conditions that provide for a non-merger should be made by the ZBA. Specifically, 
whether or not these conditions of the non-merger were met: 

b. On the effective date of this bylaw, each lot was developed with a water
supply and wastewater disposal system.

c. At the time of transfer, each water supply and wastewater system is
functioning in an acceptable manner.

b. Clark Kastner presented his argument that the requirements b. and c. were
indeed met because the privy and cistern on the property met the definition a
water supply and wastewater disposal system as stated in 10 VSA, Chapter 64,
Section 1972.

c. Members of the public present were asked if they had any questions or
comments on this matter:

Fred Broberg presented a letter from himself and his Elizabeth wife in 
support of Mr. Kastner and stated that he believed that the property 
should not be treated any differently than other non-conforming properties 
in the neighborhood. 

Irene Martin stated that she was concerned about recent activity on Mr 



 

Kastner’s property and that she wanted to be certain that the activity was 
in conformance with existing Sandgate zoning regulations. Mr. Kastner 
responded that the activity was related to work on the common right of 
way across his property and that it was not related to any work on the 
recently purchased property. Ms. Martin noted that she felt that some sort 
of site inspection should take place and Chair Kearns stated that it would be 
taken under consideration by the ZBA. 

Sherry Steeves stated that she was present to learn what it is that Mr. 
Kastner intended to do with the newly purchased property. Mr. Kastner 
responded generally by noting his previously expressed desire to bring and 
electrical supply to the property and also talked about the possibility of 
converting the camp to the full-time residence. Chair Kearns noted the 
Zoning Administrator had received a permit application from Mr. Kastner 
for a change of use to the property from a camp to a residence. 

d. Both Caroline Kimball and Joe Nolan noted the need for a site visit and Chair 
Kearns proposed that the ZBA would render its decision in this matter once a site 
visit was arranged. 

e. It was agreed that the site visit would take place on Friday August 21st at 7:00 pm. 

2. The ZBA Hearing concluded at 8:00 pm. 

3. Further business before the Planning Commission was postponed until the next meeting. 

 
Notice concerning the next meeting of the Sandgate Planning Commission will be posted on the 

town website and at the Town message boards during the week before the proposed meeting. 

 



Town of Sandgate Municipal Office 

3266 Sandgate Road, Sandgate, Vermont 05250 

Planning Commission 

Wednesday, October 21, 2020 Minutes 

In attendance: Sheila Kearns (Chair), Brad Kessler, Caroline  Kimball, Joe Nolan, and Bill 

Henry, Zoning Administrator. 

No members of the public were present. 

1. The meeting was called to order at 7:05 pm.

2. Sheila reported that Stuart Stevens had not responded to an email message about his

continuation on the Planning Commission/ZBA and that she would be making a request

to the Select Board to appoint someone to serve in his place.

3. There were no changes or additions to the agenda.

4. Draft Minutes for 7/15/2020 were reviewed and typos were corrected. Brad made

motion to approved the minutes as corrected, Caroline seconded it and they were

approved unanimously.

5. Draft Minutes for 8/19/2020 were reviewed and typos were corrected. Brad made

motion to approved the minutes as corrected, Caroline seconded it and they were

approved unanimously.

6. Zoning Administrator, Bill Henry reported the following activities:

a. Zoning Compliance Letters were issued for the following properties: Madava

Holdings property on Sandgate Road; 164 Walsh Road, and 680 Lincoln Lane.

b. Michael and Leslie Perra, 493 West Road, extended permit for a new residence

(previous expired 9/1/19).

c. David Faltskog, 569 Tudor Road, permit issued for addition.

d. Lewis Jobson, 3767 West Road, visited and observed progress of clean-up of

property. Substantial progress, some work remains.

e. Grogan/Telford, visited property with Suzy DePeyster. Vehicles removed or

fenced. No further action planned at this time. Lien to be filed for Town costs of

legal action. Town pursuing complaint from neighbor on property line, garbage,

etc.



f. In process: Swearing Hill property (previously owned by Greg Neilson) permit

application for a primitive camp. Was considering a new residence, but prior ZBA

ruling (1989) issued significant conditions.

Members requested clarifications about the locations of several properties and the nature 

of the Zoning Compliance Letters. Bill gave details about the locations and explained that 

the zoning compliance letters were generally provided at the request of attorneys handling 

the sale of a property and wanting verification that the property was in compliance with 

Zoning Bylaws. 

7. Caroline Kimball made a motion to adjourn the public meeting and go into Executive

Session concerning legal advice from town attorney. Joe Nolan seconded the motion

and it was passed unanimously at 7:20 pm.

Notice concerning the next meeting of the Sandgate Planning Commission will be posted on the 

town website and at the Town message boards during the week before the proposed meeting. 




